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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XXVII, December 20, 2003


Holiday Greetings!

(
Веселих Свят!  Христос Родився!  Щасливого Нового Року!


Veselykh Svyat!  Khrystos Rodyvsya!  Shchaslyvoho Novoho Roku!


Happy Holidays!  Christ is Born!  Happy New Year!


We wish all members, friends, supporters and acquaintances of the Tidewater Ukrainian Cultural Association (TUCA) a wonderful Holiday Season, with happiness, good health and prosperity for each and every day of the coming year.

A Word from our President:

(
First, let me extend all of TUCA's thanks to three groups of people for a recent event. First, to all who attended the Holodomor Memorial Service last month at the Catholic Church of the Holy Family in Virginia Beach.  Second, to the church staff for making the facility available for this important event.  And finally, to the committee members who worked so hard to organize this emotionally moving program: Olena C. Boyko, Wolodymyr Melnitchouk, Nadia Hoots, Michael Luciw, Anna Makhorkina, Tom Krop, and Andy Grynewytsch.

(
The service was a success in providing a solemn memorial to a horrific event in Ukraine’s history. I believe that while it was emotionally painful to all there to view the “Harvest of Despair” documentary, we must face the past with honest eyes to stop future evil from again shielding its activities behind a veil of lies.

(
The TUCA picnic was held in October this year. The attendance was OK, however, our goal remains to provide the best time and location for maximizing TUCA participation.  While the weather was cooler than I hoped, we probably will attempt to hold the picnic in the fall again (maybe in September) next year.  If any members have any thoughts on the matter, let me know.

(
Now on a different topic. The Christmas party will again be held in January to correspond more closely to the “old calendar” dates for Christmas. Also, it allows more of our members to attend by eliminating the December party conflicts. I hope that not only all our TUCA members attend, but that they also invite any of their friends to this party so they can participate in a celebration with a Ukrainian flavor. 

(
At the Christmas party, TUCA will be collecting donations targeted for the support of the Internat and School #7 in Sevastopol, Ukraine. These donations are accounted for separately and are dedicated to providing improvements to the lives of the children who attend the Internat. This is the only organization/activity that TUCA has committed itself to support every year. The more support from the membership, the greater will be the contribution to the children. For those members who may not be familiar with this TUCA supported orphanage/school, please ask about it at the party … many of our members will be happy to share the story of TUCA’s support and involvement.

(
Neat things --- for those with computer access: Official English translation of the constitution of Ukraine adopted in 1996 can be found at www.rada.kiev.ua/const/conengl.htm.

(
I hope that all TUCA has a safe and joyful time during the forthcoming holiday season. May your times with family be filled with joy, and association with friends provide fun memories.

Submitted by Myron Bilyj.

Our Next Meeting – CHRISTMAS PARTY!

(
The long awaited TUCA Christmas Party will take place on Sunday, January 11, 2004, at 4:00 PM in the residence of our treasurer Wolodymyr (Wally) Melnitchouk.  This is the closest we can come to the Ukrainian Christmas date of January 7.  All office parties and trips to grandma’s house should be over by then, so you don’t have any excuse for not being there.  Directions on getting there from either direction follow.

(
All right people, this is Christmas, so please make an effort to bring some Christmasy Ukrainian food to share with your friends.  We are world famous for our culinary art, lets show it.  Our members have not failed to amaze us with the selection of delectable edibles at every TUCA meeting since our origin, lets keep it up.  And, please don’t forget your favorite liquid refreshment.

(
As an added incentive, it should be noted that our host, Wally, is a bachelor scientist who readily admits to a lack of culinary talents.  He is happy to provide a place for our party, but he declined to cook anything.  Also, if you have a handy folding chair or two, please bring them.  Wally has not been blessed with a lot of furniture, so while we may not need them, a few extra chairs in your car may prove useful.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.
Holodomor Commemoration:

(
With solemnity and dignity, TUCA members, family and guests commemorated the 70th Anniversary of the Holodomor, the tortured starvation of millions of innocent Ukrainian peasants during the Soviet-engineered Famine of 1932-1933.  The Memorial Program and Byzantine Liturgy celebrated at the Holy Family Catholic Church in Virginia Beach were well planned and presented.  Many attendees wore Ukrainian embroidered shirts and blouses in honor of the occasion and everyone pinned on a black ribbon.

(
In the entranceway, guests were greeted by a Ukrainian-costumed mannequin, with a bandura and a huge vase of sunflowers, courtesy of Olga Cehelska.  On adjoining tables, Wally displayed and distributed handouts of Holodomor educational material.  Tom Krop, our host, bought the refreshments, organized the hospitality table, set up the video screen, oversaw the collection of donated foods and solved many small crises, such as finding the wine to be consecrated in the Liturgy.

(
The Memorial Program, conducted by Olena Boyko, opened with Mike Luciw presenting the Ukrainian flag, followed by a moment of silence as Nadia Hoots, Olga Luciw and Andy Grynewytsch came forward to the decorated commemorative table to light three candles, to represent the three millions children starved to death.  Following Olena's introductory remarks, the audience, in stunned silence, watched the very powerful, award winning video "Harvest of Despair".  In drawing on vintage photographs and movie clips, current interviews of survivors, reports of foreign observers and newly-opened Soviet archives, we witnessed the slow and systematic Soviet decimation of the Ukrainian nation.

(
The haunting sounds of the bandura, played by Olga Cehelska, accompanied Taras Shevchenko's poem "My Thoughts, My Thoughts" (Dumy Moji, Dumy Moji), followed by the funeral dirge “Eternal Memory” (Vichnaja Pamjiat).  Olga told of the thousands of blind bandura players (kobzari) murdered by Moscow, to obliterate Ukrainian culture.  Tom Krop read House Resolution #356, passed the by U.S. House of Representatives, which acknowledges the origins and purpose of the Famine-Genocide and summarized succinctly all we had seen and heard previously.  Olena closed the program noting that while commemorating the Harvest of Despair, we were preparing to celebrate a Harvest of Bounty, Thanksgiving, and it was very fitting that we donated food for the less fortunate in the community.

(
Father Taras Lonchyna then celebrated the beautiful Byzantine Liturgy with the main altar decorated with icons and embroidered cloths.  Alternating between English and Ukrainian and using the missals provided by Father, we were able to actively follow and participate in the service.  Father delivered an inspiring homily transcending from the horrors of the Holodomor to eternal hope and renewal of faith.  With the beginning of the Panachyda (Funeral Service), everyone lit their black candles and held them until the singing of the very moving "Eternal Memory".  It was truly an emotional experience to see the faces of our TUCA community, reflected in the flickering light of the multitude of candles, gathered together to honor the memory of victims of this hidden horror against humanity.

(
After Mass, over a Chinese meal, Fr. Taras had an opportunity to familiarize himself with TUCA and socialize with some of the members.  The uplifting Liturgy was the spiritual highlight of the afternoon and TUCA is very grateful to Fr. Taras for driving such a great distance from Maryland.  At the table, we discussed plans for a possible yearly visit to Virginia Beach as Fr. T.J. Quinlin, the very personable pastor of Holy Family, has invited TUCA to hold other functions at the Church.  TUCA thanks Fr. Quinlin for his very gracious hospitality.

(
It was with trepidation that Mike Luciw and I had approached the organization of a non-social TUCA event, focusing on a horrendous moment of Ukraine's history, but commemorating the Holodomor was too compelling to bypass.  TUCA has matured and this was reflected by the attendance of 50 young and old Ukrainian-Americans.  To give up a Saturday afternoon is an insignificant act in contrast to the sacrifices demanded of our parents and grandparents.  I particularly want to thank the non-Ukrainian parents who attended with their adopted children from Ukraine, because, as one mother said " it is important for them to know who they are, to know their history beyond just the food and traditions".

(
All of us who attended the Program and Service left enlightened, spiritually uplifted and emotionally gratified. I want to thank the many members who contributed to making this an outstanding quality program and expanded TUCA's capabilities.

Submitted by Olena Boyko.

Humanitarian Aid Update:

(
All of the clothing which we have been collecting over the past two years has finally been delivered to Darrell Clark of Children Are Hope in August.  Everything has been inventoried, packed, numbered and sealed.  It is still a question whether Darrell has been able to ship out the container. 

(
CAH had a warehouse full of already packed and inventoried boxes, barrels, computers and other goods, all ready to be loaded into a 40-foot container and shipped to Ukrainian orphanages. Andy, Ihor Taran and I delivered two very stuffed pick-up truckloads to this warehouse.  Roy and Maria Becks of Mineral in Louisa County, who are not TUCA members, nevertheless donated about three-quarters of a truckload. Their donation consisted of their grand daughter’s clothing and toys.

(
Darrell Clark had the use of a temporary warehouse in Hampton but needs to relocate again, since this building will be renovated very soon.  Hopefully, he will have the good fortune to find another benefactor who will “donate” space for CAH use.  This has been an ordeal and any help will be appreciated.  If any of our members know of a place that can be used, please let us know.

(
For everyone’s information, we are still collecting clothing and other items in good condition, particularly in children’s sizes.  TUCA will not attempt to ship another container, but Children Are Hope does it on a regular basis several times a year.

Submitted by Mike Luciw.

Ukrainian Christmas Traditions:
(
Holy Supper (Sviata Vecheria) is a tradition celebrated in Ukrainian homes on Christmas Eve. The home is especially clean. Festive clothing is worn. The table is set with embroidered linen, the finest china, and candles. Under the table and under the tablecloth some hay is strewn to symbolize Christ’s birth in a manger.

(
An extra setting is placed in honor of all the deceased members of the family. A Kolach (the Christmas bread) is placed in the center of the table. This bread is braided with three rings -three, symbolizing the Blessed Trinity., and circular rings, symbolizing the Never-Ending Eternity. A Didukh, sheaf of wheat stalks, is placed in the corner under the icons in the home. The stalks of grain represent all the family members and ancestors whose spirits, it is believed, join in the holy day festivities.

(
With the appearance of the First Star in the eastern evening sky, Holy Supper (Sviata Vecheria) begins with a prayer and the singing of Boh Predvichnyj (God Eternal). The task of sighting the First Star is usually assigned to the youngest family members, the children.  Prosphora (unleavened bread usually used in church) dipped in honey is given by the head of the household to each family member with the words: "CHRIST IS BORN!" The response is: "GLORIFY HIM!" The communal sharing of bread and honey dates back to pre-Christian (pagan times).

(
Kutia, boiled kernels of wheat dressed with honey, ground poppy seed and sometimes chopped nuts, is the main ritual dish of the meal, probably of prehistoric origin. In the Carpathian Mountains; bobalky (baked bread dough in small circular form) are served with honey and poppy seed, in place of the kutia.  Everyone must partake of at least a small portion of the kutia.  Tradition calls for a meal of twelve Lenten dishes, although in modern times the number is not always observed.  Since Christmas is preceded by a fast, all Holy Supper dishes must not only be meatless, but also must not contain any animal or dairy products (no milk, butter or eggs).  Vegetable oil (mostly sunflower) is used for cooking.  Soup such as meatless borsch (beet soup) is served.  Various types of fish, such as herring and fried filet, may be prepared. Varenyky (pyrohy) of different varieties, with potato, cheese, cabbage, or lekvar filling is served. Meatless holubtsi (stuffed cabbage) is another dish. Garlic is also eaten with the meal. A compote of dried fruit (uzvar) is the final dish, along with any other desserts (pampushky).

(
It should be noted that since Ukraine is a large country, there is significant variety in not only the dishes served for the Holy Supper, but also the recipes and methods for their preparation. Some of the traditions that are followed during the holiday season also vary from region to region.  The Ukrainian Christmas season generally begins on December 19, St. Nicholas Day, when good children receive presents from St. Nicholas, and those who were bad get willow switches or lumps of coal.  Gift giving on Christmas day has not been a Ukrainian custom until recent times.  Celebration of Christmas is followed by New Year, which has its own traditions, and is culminated by the Feast of Jordan on January 19, which commemorates Christ’s baptism in the Jordan River by St. John the Baptist. On this day water is blessed either in church or in a nearby river and taken home by the parishioners for use during the year.

Submitted by Elaine Hampton.

Ukrainian Catholic Education Foundation:
(
Mr. Millette has provided me with information about the Ukrainian Catholic Education Foundation.  This organization is involved with charitable work in Ukraine.  Their efforts appear to focus on "Rebuilding the Church in Ukraine" and expanding support/comfort to handicapped individuals.  I will bring the information (and several copies of contact information) with me to the Christmas Party.  Members of TUCA are welcome to look over the material and consider if, as individuals, you would care to support this organization's efforts.

Submitted by Myron Bilyj.

Armed Forces Day at the Embassy of Ukraine:

(
This year representatives of TUCA were once again invited by the Office of the Military Attaché at the Embassy of Ukraine to attend the annual Ukrainian Armed Forces Day celebration, December 5.  Olena Boyko and I attended in spite of winter weather warnings and an unusually early hour of 12 noon.  Ambassador Mykhailo Reznik welcomed everyone and remained for the entire event.  Colonel Taran and his staff of officers were delighted we could come. 

(
December 6 is the official date for the Ukrainian Armed Forces Day, but the event was held at 12 noon, December 5, since this was a weekday and everyone would still be in the city. This proved to be most fortunate, because the attendance was much more spectacular, with military people from many more Embassies this year. We saw twice as much “brass” as we did last year.

(
We estimated about 200 people in attendance, with at least half being foreign military officers from the many Embassies around Washington.  The affair was a very big success and a much-deserved “feather in the cap” of the Military Attaché organizers. Even though the weather was rapidly changing for the worse, everyone stayed the entire scheduled time for the occasion.  (Possibly because of the fine cooking by the Embassy staff. “holubtsi, varenyky, and a couple of other Ukrainian dishes were the most popular items!) 

(
We felt very fortunate, being the only representatives of an unofficial Ukrainian American organization invited from “outside the circle” of Washington.  Snow and sleet started to come down when we left a little after 3. We had taken time off to do this and felt that it had been well worth it.  I wish more TUCA members will be able to participate in these affairs next year. 

Submitted by Michael Luciw.

New Arrivals from Ukraine:

(
I will risk being accused of nepotism or something like that and make an announcement that Zina and Andy Grynewytsch are now the proud grandparents of Zachary William Vadim Darby and Stephen Nicholas Darby, originally of the city of Kremenchuk, Poltava Oblast, Ukraine.  Of course our daughter Christine and her husband Mark (both TUCA members) are the even prouder parents.  The boys, now 19 and 17 months old, were adopted back in September.  You may have briefly seen them if you were one of the brave participants at our “cool” Picnic in October.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch. 

Financial Matters:

(
Membership dues of $20.00 per family are due for 2004.  Only a handful of our members have already paid for 2004, but unfortunately we still have quite a few people who are delinquent for 2003 and even 2002.  Our current mailing list includes 88 names, many of which have not been paying their share.  We would hate to drop these people because of a missed $20.00 payment and break all subsequent contact between them and our Ukrainian American community, but we cannot in all fairness carry them indefinitely.  Please, bring your checkbook or a twenty-dollar bill to the Christmas Party and see Wally.

(
As already mentioned by Myron, we will also be collecting for the Internat and School #7 in Sevastopol, which we have been supporting with Christmas gifts for several years.  With the funds available to us it is very difficult to make a significant difference in the lives of close to 300 children and their caregivers.  Even a small Christmas (or St. Nicholas Day) gift of fruit, candy, cookies and a few small personal items for each child lets them know that someone out there cares.  Please be generous and use the “For the Children” box.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.
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